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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 8, 2015 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Jeremy Taylor & Ron Bohigian 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

  Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.  

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 

previous meeting.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on 

a voice vote. 

 

Public hearing items 

 A. APPEAL #6135A, Application of D & B at Clark LLC for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance for a new commercial building under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 306 Clark Street, 

property of D&B at Clark LLC in an I-1 zone. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – September 8, 2015 

 

2 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please come 

forward and state their name and address for the record? 

 PETER DECLEMENTE:   Yes, good evening.  My name is Peter 

Declemente.  That property is 298 Clark Street.  I represent D & B at 

Clark LLC, the applicants.  We are proposing to put a building 150 by 

50 feet and we are requesting a 9 foot side lot setback. 

 I do have a site plan.  If anybody needs it? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I put it up on the screen but if you 

want to unroll that and refer to it, that’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that’s fine. 

 We have it in front of us.  If you could just talk to it. 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Yes.  So, we own the property and we have a 

client that is requesting this size building to rent from us.  So we 

are kind of excited about getting it done. So we’re hoping that we can 

come to the board and get this approved. 

 I don’t know if you have any questions for me.  It’s just a ---

you know, its sitting on the property.  It sits so that we can get 

some parking spaces in there to --- for the first and second floor. 

 As proposed, first floor is 7500 sf and the second floor is 3200. 

 And, again, it is an I-1 zone.  So manufacturers, storage and 

contracting is what the use of the building will be. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE: What does it call for, 20 feet?  He’s asking for a 9 

foot variance. 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  The side yard is 15, 15 feet? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Isn’t it 20? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think in this case if it has sewer 

it’s 15 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s normally 20, but if it has utilities it is a 

15 foot side yard. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So he’s basing the 9 foot variance on the 15 

feet? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, the percent is what?  If it’s 15 feet and 

he’s asking for about 20, 25 percent? 

 THE CHAIR: Yah.  The real question, I mean, when you look at 

where he is proposing to put that building, um, there is the vacant 

lot. Or there is a vacant lot just to your south, correct? 

 MR. DECLEMENTE: To my south. 

 THE CHAIR:  The lower part of your screen there. 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  That?  Yah, there is actually a residence, yah, 

right there.   There is a residence there but there is a tree line 

buffer and it is kind of shown.  They are pretty high trees.  And, 

that residence right here, I mean, he’s --- he has got a bunch of 

gardens and stuff in there.  A culvert on his property. So, you know, 

we are not infringing on that.  Just the --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Will you be removing the trees along the boundary 

on your side?  Because you are only going to be 6 feet from the 

property line. 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Those trees that are there are on his property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The three trees? 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So they won’t be disturbed? 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  No. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Am I correct in assuming that the reason the 

building has to be so close to the property line is to get the proper 

parking? 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Correct. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you don’t exceed the lot coverage, is that 

correct? 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. DECLEMENTE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6137A, Application of Hartford Noodles LLC for 

special exception approval to allow patio liquor sales under sections 

11-04 & 15-05  of the Zoning Regulations, 826 Queen Street, property 

of West queen Developers LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

your name and address for the record. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Good evening, my name is Tim Sevetz. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you rather sit down?  Would you feel more 

comfortable sitting down? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  As long as I am not here for too long, it should be 

fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Go ahead. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  We are requesting – 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Tim Sevetz from the property at 832 Queen Street.  

Noodles & Company. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  We are requesting an amendment to our existing 

liquor license.  We currently have a license for our indoor space.  

And, since we’ve opened, we have constructed an outdoor patio which we 

would like to be able to serve alcohol on. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you asking for outdoor dining? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Uh, the outdoor dining itself has already been fully 

approved.   The construction has been complete for the last two months 

or so.   Month and a half.  

 This is just for the amendment of the liquor license to be able 

to serve alcohol outdoors. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this ---the alcohol, is that just beer and wine 

or is that –- 
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 MR. SEVETZ:  Just beer and wine. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Just beer and wine. Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, there was a separate --- this is a 

separate application for the patio permit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I guess my question is, has outdoor dining been 

approved? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, the site plan. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Yes.  That is correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So for the outdoors, just beer and wine you are 

asking for? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what are the hours of operation? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  We are open from 11:00 am every day until 10:00 pm 

except for Sundays it is 9:00 pm. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Eleven to nine on Sunday? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, all alcoholic beverages would be served in 

glasses, cups and not in the original containers? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No music or entertainment? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You said yes there is no music or entertainment. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  There is audio playing inside of our establishment 

but no, there is no live entertainment. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  None outside. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does the music go outside? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  It does. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you’ve got speakers outside? 
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 MR. SEVETZ:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. SEVETZ: Just one, I believe. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s not approved. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is not part of your approval. Would you be 

able to do it without outdoor music? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Absolutely. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Stipulate that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, that is no amplification and no loudspeakers. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the approval would be good for year, renewed 

annually. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, my feeling on that would be the same one we’ve 

been doing that if there is no complaints --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  If that works for you. 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant?   Pretty 

straight forward except for the amplification but we’ll put that in 

the stipulations.  Okay?  On the speakers? 

 MR. SEVETZ:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Thank you.  That was short and sweet.  You 

can sit down now. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 C. APPEAL #6138A, Application of Leon Lopez for special 

exception approval to allow restaurant liquor sales under Section 4-

01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 2211 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Marion Mall Associates LLC c/o 

David Cayer in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 LEON LOPEZ:  Leon Lopez, 2211 Meriden Waterbury Road, Marion, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. LOPEZ:  Well, the property that I am going to move into is or 

had already had a liquor license in the past.  So, I am not really 

sure what the procedure is. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is really a change of permittee is all. 

 MR. LOPEZ:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Are you changing the internal layout of the 

restaurant? 

 MR. LOPEZ:  No, it’s going to stay as it is.   All I am changing 

is the permittee. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do we have the stipulations from last time? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you familiar with the stipulations that were on 

in 2013 when we approved it?   I’ll read through them. 

 The first one was no exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private. 

 The second one is the number of bar seats shall not exceed 17.  

Is that changing, the number of bar seats? 

 MR. LOPEZ:  No.  It is staying as it is. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  No live entertainment. 

 MR. LOPEZ:  No.  No live entertainment. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Any significant change in the floor plan as 

determined by the zoning enforcement officer will require a new 

application. 

 And, any change in management or permittee will require a new 

application. 

 Are those acceptable? 

 MR. LOPEZ: Yah.  It is going to stay as it is. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Any others? 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 MR. CYR:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin 

Avenue.  I spend a considerable amount of time in the Marion section 

of Southington. 

 This plaza is the principle business in the Marion section of 

Southington.  To have anchor restaurants on either end with businesses 

in, I believe, every other storefront down there is a great asset to 

the people of Marion and people that we catch coming from Meriden to 

Waterbury. 

 And, I believe that to be able to sit there and have great 

Mexican food with a drink is a really good thing. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6139A, Application of Lisa Politz for an appeal of 

the Zoning Enforcement Officer’s order regarding hoop structures under 

Section 1-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 826 Old turnpike road, 

property of Roy A., Robert L, Linda J. & Lisa M. Politz in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Let the record show that I will be recusing myself 

on this application.   My place will be taken by the Vice Chairman, 

Jeffrey Gworek. 

 (Left the podium and the room.) 

 

JEFFREY GWOREK, Acting Chair: 

 ACTING CHAIR:  So please let the record show that Jeremy Taylor 

will be seated for Chairman Salka. 

 You may proceed. 

 He had to recuse himself on this appeal. 

 LISA POLITZ:  Lisa Politz.  I live on 826 Old Turnpike Road.  

And, I received a letter that --  I had a violation letter in the mail 

regarding two hoop canopies. 

 The town hall has records of us having these existing canopies 

from 2005 which I have here.  This is for that. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Dave, we received all of those in the package, 

right?  Is that just the --- 

 MS. POLITZ:  Yes, they were in the package. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  I believe she has the property cards. 

 MS. POLITZ:  Okay, we pay taxes on the existing structures since 

2005.  And, there is a state statute of three years.  We’ve had for 

more than three years these canopies or structures.   

 And, carports have a pitched top that we have and not a round 

hoop which you guys are calling round hoops. 

 I have pictures to show that we have canopies in the past saying 

that we had more than three years.  And, this one of my brother, Bob, 
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was part of the canopy but it is in our yard.  And, I can give you 

that. 

 And, this other one from October, 2012. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS. POLITZ:  And, do you need more than one copy? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  If you have additional copies that would be 

helpful. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, we also have the zoning person that 

wrote the letter if you have any questions for him. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Now, these are just stamps from or basically 

proving that you had the structures? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, Dave, we don’t allow these in town, right?   

We don’t allow them. 

 MS. POLITZ:  We’ve had them for years and I – 

 MR. LAPORTE: Am I right, Dave? 

 MS. POLITZ:  And, the state statute says for three years or more.  

We’ve had them for --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think when you look at the statute, though, 

Section 8-13a, it says:  when a building is so situated . . . and the 

problem you have with the canopy is the canopy doesn’t fall under the 

definition of a building.  Therefore, it would be considered a 

building.  

 ACTING CHAIR:  Can you explain your --- I’m looking at the 

assessor’s card.  And, for outbuildings and extra items, there are 

several items listed.  Can you just go through what is currently on 

your property that is considered an out building or shed or other 

structure?  Just so I have a clear idea of what is actually on the 

property.  Today. 

 MS. POLITZ:  Okay.  I’m not sure what the patio means.  I don’t 

know if it is --- do you have that?  We’re going to be looking at 

that? 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  Yes, the list of out buildings. 

 MS. POLITZ:  Right.  But I mean, okay. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 (Pause) 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Now, are those three small structures towards the 

west boundary, are they currently located on your property? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Yes. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Can you just describe what they are, starting 

wherever you are comfortable?   The bottom one I guess you could start 

with. 

 MS. POLITZ:  Uh, I believe the two smaller ones are where they 

are on the horseshoe court and they’re, it’s just covered.  Like f our 

poles and a cover for the horseshoe court.   

 ACTING CHAIR:  It is open air? 

 MS. POLITZ:  It is open, yes.  And, the other one, I believe, may 

be a shed.  The longer one. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  The one to the north? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Yes. 

 But, did you receive this copy, this --- the secretary had me put 

these for the front driveway where, you know --- 

 ACTING CHAIR:  This would be the two carports listed on there? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Yes.  You have that, right? 

 (Pause) 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Now is the larger, the house itself and that 

darker square, I believe that’s an enclosed patio and then there is – 

 MS. POLITZ:  That dark square is, there is a ramp for like a 

wheelchair and there’s a rug on it.  And, there’s like a rug a little 

bit around it.  That, it’s all open. 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  It’s all open.  So it is not, it doesn’t connect 

the two structures, the two larger structures on your property? 

 MS. POLITZ:  It is just the rug connects to it.  And, there is a 

ramp that doesn’t connect to the back building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the rear structure, the large rear 

structure? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Um, that is a building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what is the use of that building? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Recreation.  Well, family.  A gazebo. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But that is closed with walls? 

 MS. POLITZ:   They come down.  It goes up and comes down like for 

the winter. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Would that be what is described as the enclosed 

porch of 1,000 square feet --- 999?  Does that make sense? 

 MS. POLITZ:  I believe that would be it, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it fair to say that those are the buildings that 

you are talking about being the ones that are assessed by the town? 

 MS. POLITZ: They are being what?  I’m sorry. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You said that you’ve been paying taxes on out 

buildings and those would be the out buildings.  Is that correct? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So them carports that’re in the front, you are not 

paying tax on them? 

 MS. POLITZ:   Well, we’ve had them there for the longest time and 

so, assuming that – 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Assuming --- 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Excuse me.  If you are going to speak, you have to 

come up and state your name and address. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Oh, oh.  Never did this 

before.  Sorry. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, could the zoning enforcement officer’s letter 

be read into the record? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’m not sure I have a copy.  If not, I’ll have to 

borrow yours. 

 Okay. 

 “Dated July 29, 2015.   Addressed to the property owners at 826 

Old Turnpike Road, Plantsville, Connecticut 06479 

 Regarding:  826 Old Turnpike Road.  Illegal Temporary Structures 

 Sent by certified mail. 

 Dear Property Owners:   We have received a complaint there are 

two large temporary garages on your property located at 826 Old 

Turnpike Road. 

 An inspection on July 28, 2015, the zoning enforcement officer 

disclosed two large hoop tents on your property.  This violates 

Section 2-01 and 2-07 of the Town of Southington Zoning Regulations. 

 You are hereby ordered to within 30 days remove the temporary 

structures.  Should fail to do so, you will be subject to a fine of 

(inaudible) per day. 

 I greatly appreciate your assistance and cooperation in resolving 

this matter.   If you have any questions, please contact me at 860-

276-6250. 

 Respectfully, Matthew A. Reimondo, Zoning Enforcement Officer.” 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  To answer Commissioner LaPorte’s previous 

question, no, we don’t allow them. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, if I may?  I went by the property 

and I see that you have hoop tents.  And, it appears you are using 

them as garages.  One is on the driveway right in front of a garage.  

Why don’t you use the garage? 

 MS. POLITZ:  We have our lawn mower in there.  There is no room 

in there right now.   
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 ACTING CHAIR:  I’d like to have our zoning enforcement officer 

come up and just detail or ask him some more questions on the property 

if that’s all right with you?   

 If you are finished? 

 MS. POLITZ:  Okay. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Do any of the board members have any more 

questions? 

 (No response) 

 The zoning enforcement will come up. 

 Thank you. 

 MS. POLITZ:  Do I sit down? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Yes, please. 

 MR. REIMONDO:  For the record, Matthew Reimondo, zoning 

enforcement officer in the Town of Southington at 196 North Main 

Street. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Can you just go over what you observed when you 

went to the site as far as structures that you noticed.  A brief 

description of actually when you were out there and noticed? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  When I was out there, I did several drive by 

inspections of the property and there are two hoop structures in the 

driveway where there were vehicles parked.  We took photo 

documentation of that which is part of the case file. 

 And, there are several other structures on the property but the 

complaint that I focused on was the hoop structures.  That why we 

focused on that issue alone. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Did you notice and I know this is pertaining to 

the site itself, but in that area, I was browsing the aerials and it 

appears that there are several hoop structures in that neighborhood 

based on the aerials.  I don’t know if they are still there.  Did you 

notice any? 

 MR. REIMONDO: I, I --- at this time I don’t recall. I went out 

specifically for that residence.  That was the complaint. 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  And, they were still in place when you drove by? 

 MR. REIMONDO: Yes, they are. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  does anybody else have any questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just in terms of hoop structures, a hoop structure 

under definitions you don’t consider that to be a building, is that 

correct? 

 MR. REIMONDO: Correct.  We received a written notice on that 

which is part of your file from the Director Robert Phillips in 

regards to that so it is not considered a structure.  They don’t fall 

under the definitions of a building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any further questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 ROY POLITZ:  Roy Politz.  In favor about the 826 Old Turnpike 

Road.  Hoop structures.  They’ve been there since 2005.  I don’t know 

why it is an issue now but I’m in favor. 

 Thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 If you’d like to make any other further statements for rebuttal?  

I know there wasn’t much to rebut but as far as it being a structure? 

 All set? 

 All right.  Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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ROBERT SALKA, resumed the Chair:   

  

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6130A, Application of VIII-HII 778 West Street Opco 

LLC for special exception approval to allow a change in permittee of a 

hotel liquor permit under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 778 West Street, property of VIII-HI 778 West 

Street LLC in a  zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This was continued, Mr. Chairman.  Last time we 

didn’t have representation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 SPEAKER:  My name is Rosemary Viaro (sp) representing 778 West 

Street here in Southington. 

 And, we are requesting a change of the permittee.  And, the 

seating, the building, everything existing is staying the same with no 

changes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 (No response) 

 Do we have the stipulations and are they still the same? 

 Dave, are there any stipulations for this? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They would be likely the same as last time.  

Standard conditions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, the stipulations are the same that were 

previously in effect. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is she aware of those stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is she aware of those stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a copy of those stipulations?  We can – 

 SPEAKER: Not with me.  But nothing changed.  We would be 

operating as is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have a copy of those? 

 MR.GWOREK:  There’s only three listed.  This was dated November, 

2011 and it says: 

 1. There shall be no bar area. 

 2. No entertainment. 

 3. Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 And, that was all that was listed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6136A, Application of Mark Zommer for special 

exception approval to modify original approval to allow outdoor patio 

music under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West 

Main Street, property of Rick A & Joanne Rice in an I-2 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MARK ZOMMER:  Mark Zommer, 250 Talcott Notch Road, Farmington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Nothing new to add, huh? 

 MR. ZOMMER: No, just waiting to hear from your guys. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 We do have some thoughts.  We just want to run them by you and 

put them into stipulations. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: What would be the hours of operation of outdoor 

dining? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Until ten on Fridays and Saturdays. Nine on 

weekdays, Sunday thru Thursday. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, this is to allow the music? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would be outdoor music.  And, the noise, we have 

town ordinances which regulate noise and there is a noise level 

maximum of 55 decibels.  Can you meet that? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, no amplified or live music? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, outside music on the patio only which would 

basically be limiting it to the two speakers that face the dining. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  West Main Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: West Main Street. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Yes. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not on the --- 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- east of the building. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the approval would be good for one year unless 

there was --- it would renew unless there was a complaint within the 

first year. 

 And, sound levels to be determined by the police department 

through measurement to be in excess of those values would constitute 

proof of excessive noise and a violation of the approval. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the time on that one?  The music.  Is it 

9:00 pm – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it’s the dining which is 9:00 pm on weekdays 

and 10:00 pm on Fridays and Saturdays. 

 THE CHAIR:  We are looking at --- this is new for us.  Okay?  So 

we know, this is an I-2 zone.  It’s not a business zone.  And, we’ve 

taken these regulations or at least some of the thoughts and the 

stipulations that Matt just read, we took right out of our ordinances. 

 So, you know, they are pretty standard stipulations.  But I want 

to hear what you guys have to say and obviously we are going to 

approve or disapprove.  But those are some of the stipulations that we 

thought we would put in there if it gets approved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:    The sound is the thing that --- especially there 

is residential across the trail there.  Okay. 

 You’re talking about dinner music?  Is that what you are talking 

about? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yah, background music. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is your idea of dinner music?  The level, I 

mean. 

 MR. ZOMMER: Well, since we, a couple of months ago, we had music 

out there for most of the time we’ve been open. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  And, was there any complaints about the noise? 

 MR. ZOMMER: We never had a complaint. 

 Across from me is Dean’s Stove and Spa.  Directly.  And, then of 

course, the rails to trails to my right.  And, then businesses, a 

restaurant the Hearthstone is to the left.   

 There are some residences but they are on the --- across Summer 

Street and on the other side of Hide Away is the nearest residence 

about 200 yards away. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are saying that they can’t, they wouldn’t be 

able to hear the music?  Across the street they are not going to be 

able to hear it? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just for your edification, or our edification, I want 

to --- I looked up the decibel levels and what 55 really means.  And, 

to put in perspective, it goes from 20 to 140.  But in a 55, basically 

that is classified as moderate rainfall noise. 

 If you go to 60, its conversation / dishwasher level noise. 

 So, at 55, it’s not very loud.  Okay, just putting this into 

perspective of what the noise level is. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Actually, I’ve had some complaints in the last 

couple of months that --- where the music was. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  I’ve had some complaints from my customers about 

where is the music?  It hasn’t been there. 

 MR.LAPORTE:  Yah, dinner music to me is like piano music. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what dinner music is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says decibel levels but they’re measured from 

outside the property and not from where the speaker is.  Obviously. 

 MR.  ZOMMER:  It’s not even close.  I had my ice cream extension 

and it’s an enclosed area. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So it would be limited to where the people --- 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Actually dining, yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, the time ends at 9:00 pm. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s 9:00 pm on weekdays and 10:00 pm on weekends 

which is Friday and Saturday. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That wouldn’t matter that much if they can’t hear 

it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything else? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That would be one year? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That would be for one year?  Time limit?  One year? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would be approved unless there was a complaint 

and in which case it would come back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Basically, the same levels we’ve used for Southington 

County Club, Hawks Landing.  Saying if there is a complaint, they have 

to come back. 

 Okay.  Any other discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR: Is anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 MR. CYR:  Mr. Chairman, Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue.  There are 

several people in businesses that have done a lot to enhance downtown 

Plantsville.  And, the renovation of this building back to a great 

pizza place and the addition of the ice cream park along rails to 

trails is a wonderful addition. 

 It’s also nice to have a little bit of music when you are sitting 

outside to drown out the noise of the traffic going by on West Main 

Street. 
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 The two or three times that I’ve been by there, uh, in the early 

evening, 5:00 or 6:00, the --- I want to say back late last year, the 

level of music was not loud and it was nice background music and it 

really is soothing for a business that is right on West Main Street 

within you know, 20 to 25 feet of the road. 

 So, I think it is a good idea. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else here speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6123A, Application of Adam Pio to Appeal the ruling 

of the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an accessory use in an 

industrial zone “Living quarters for caretaker within the principal 

structure”, under Section 15-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 135 Lazy 

Lane, property of Adam Pio in an I-2 zone.  Section references 2-

01.C.5. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I did hear from the applicant and 

they are keeping this on the agenda until town staff gets a chance to 

inspect the site once we receive an as built.  They have connected the 

building but we want to be sure it has access to either side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do we have any issues with regard to timeframes for 

making a decision if we are keeping it open? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, I think we have another meeting after this.  

We can certainly ask for a 35-day extension if you want.  He was aware 

that there is a statutory timeframe. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  My only concern would be if we didn’t take any 

action --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- and they didn’t ask for the extension, then we 

have granted it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Thirty-five days, I think is appropriate. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Would 35 days take us to the next meeting? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to make a motion to that affect? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d make a motion to keep the public hearing open 

for 35 days. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 
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 D. APPEAL #6129A, Application of Mark Zommer seeking a 40’ 

front yard setback variance to construct posts for a seasonal canopy 

over an established restaurant patio, under sections 7A-00 and 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West Main Street, property of Rick KA. 

And Joanne Rice, in an I-2 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant for his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MARK ZOMMER:  Mark Zommer, 250 Talcott Notch Road, Farmington.  

 I hope Commissioners that this drawing fulfills, you know, the 

recommendation for a drawing. 

 As you can see, a bird’s eye view of the canopy coming off the 

building has been modified to 13 feet from originally 16, placing the 

canopy within the property line which it was not the last time I came 

here.  With 4 inches of clearance on the short side and plenty of 

clearance on the left side looking down. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Thank you for working with us on this.  I 

know it has been a long haul. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  I love coming here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have questions? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How is that structured up there?  Crank up or – 

 MR. ZOMMER:  The new awning is engineered.  It is permanent.  The 

awning that we have on the building was a crank out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Will any footings from the canopy go over the 

property line? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  No.  There is just poles going into the --- that 

will be fixed into the patio pavers. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the issue between the permanent canopy and 

the temporary canopy? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Well, the temporary – retractable, they call it.  

It’s like you see on motor homes and what not. It’s just not for 

commercial use. 
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 MR. LAPORTE: Too long of a span? 

 MR. ZOMMER:    Yah, it blew off the building.  Very windy in 

Plantsville most days. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know, I guess it is not our purview, but the 26 

feet and the 13 by 26, you call that    a canopy.  It’s going to be an 

awning.  Is this going to --- are you going to take it in in the 

winter? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  We actually have the material removed.  But the, the 

engineering will stay.  The trusses and what not.  Because there’ll be 

fans.  We’re going to put fans underneath it and we have the lights 

underneath it.  Make for a lot better dining experience. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, one of the concerns, I think the drawing is 

better than what you had but it’s just that. It’s a drawing. It’s not 

signed by anyone.  The dimensions aren’t certified.  We just don’t 

know if that 13 feet goes over the line, or not. 

 MR. ZOMMER: How can I--- how can I adjust that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A civil engineer could do that. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could we do this, and you know, I understand what you 

are saying.  Could we put that in the motion?  That prior to approval 

that it has to be submitted to the planning & zoning to make sure that 

it falls within the boundaries?  

 This way, we’re not, you know, if we can do this in two days.  He 

is not waiting another two weeks.  This has been what, like the third 

meeting?   And, I agree that this thing needs to be signed. It needs 

to be certified, if you will, that it is in fact --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, is this something that would require a 

building permit? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I believe the posts would because 

they are affixed to the ground. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, would it be appropriate to say that prior to 

the issuance of a building permit they will submit a plan that shows 

that it is within the boundary line? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  And, they would have to submit a structural 

plan, as well, as part of that.  Yes.  We could require that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you aware that you have to do that? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Sure.  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Yup, yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are not going to enclose any of the walls?  

They’re going to be all open. 

 MR. ZOMMER: Now, there is an option to do that for seasonal 

dining but not in the near future. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But we are approving it with walls. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think that’s why we’ll need to see like the 

drawing you were talking about so we can say this is exactly what he’s 

doing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a drawing of what you are actually 

going to put up there? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  I had submitted a picture more or less, a drawing if 

you will, of a canopy last time I was here with the poles. Colored. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right here, Mr. Chairman.  It does show it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We can certify that that’s what it is going to 

look like?  

 THE CHAIR:  As part of the motion. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Except it’s black. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:   Can you send that down, that picture there, just so 

we have that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  That’s the one that is in the record. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we’re all set.  Thank you. 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yah, that drawing is from the company. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That has a fabric top? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Yes.  They improve it every year. Supposedly it has    

an 18 year guarantee on it.  But we’re not --- we’re going to take it 

down in the winter because the winter has been so rough around here. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You don’t want to shovel it. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. ZOMMER: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 Is anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

7:50 pm. 
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New Business  

 A. APPEAL #6135A, Application of D & B at Clark LLC for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance for a new commercial building under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 306 Clark Street, 

property of D&B at Clark LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6135A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that when you look at the site and you look at 

the proposed use, it’s in harmony with the neighborhood.  And, the 

hardship really is that the building couldn’t be built without parking 

and you are not going to get the parking without the variance. 

 Mr. Puglise added the lot is too small to fit it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6137A, Application of Hartford Noodles LLC for 

special exception approval to allow patio liquor sales under sections 

11-04 & 15-05  of the Zoning Regulations, 826 Queen Street, property 

of West queen Developers LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6137A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. Hours of operation are limited to 11:00 am to 10:00 pm 

Monday thru Saturday and 11:00 am to 9:00 pm on Sunday. 

 2. All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, cups, 

et cetera and not in the original containers. 

 3. No music or entertainment. 

 4. No amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 5. Renew would be continuous unless there are complaints in 

which case the applicant would have to appear before us. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese added it is pretty straight forward. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said they already have the approved dining. It’s just 

for the liquor outdoor.  It is an ancillary use really. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6138A, Application of Leon Lopez for special 

exception approval to allow restaurant liquor sales under Section 4-

01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 2211 

Meriden Waterbury turnpike, property of Marion mall Associates LLC c/o 

David Cayer in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6138A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted it is just a change of license on this one. 

 Mr.  Gworek asked if we wanted to add the stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. Number of bar seats shall not exceed 17. 

 3. No live entertainment. 

 4. Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer will require a new application. 

 5. Any change in management will require a new application. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6139A, Application of Lisa Politz for an appeal of 

the Zoning Enforcement Officer’s order regarding hoop structures under 

Section 1-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 826 Old turnpike road, 

property of Roy A., Robert L, Linda J. & Lisa M. Politz in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 Chairman Salka recused himself on this application and left the 

room.    

 Jeffrey Gworek is the Acting Chair. 

  

 The Acting Chair clarified that a yes vote is upholding the 

zoning enforcement officer’s notice of violation.   

 Mr. O’Keefe advised he was going to make a motion to sustain the 

findings of the zoning enforcement officer.   A yes vote would uphold 

the zoning enforcement officer’s determination. 

 The Acting Chair confirmed Alternate Jeremy Taylor was seated for 

Robert Salka. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe reiterated a yes vote means that the zoning 

enforcement officer is upheld and the appeal is denied.  I think the 

issue really is whether or not a hoop constitutes a building and under 

the regulations it does not.   Accordingly, it is not a legal 

nonconforming use.  Additionally, it’s not allowed under our 

regulations and if it is not allowed it is deemed to be prohibited.  

Under that scenario the zoning enforcement officer was correct in his 

findings. 

 Mr. Taylor added it doesn’t matter how long it’s been there if it 

is not defined as a building. 

 Acting Chair Gworek stated he tended to agree with both of those 

statements.  Unfortunately, they also have a number of additional out 

buildings but that is not the concern since these are not the 

structures under our regulation.  It doesn’t apply.  I also believe 
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that it’s unfortunate if the town was making them pay taxes on this, 

but it is not clear based on the list we had gone through. 

 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he didn’t believe that the applicant stated 

that.  It was for the other structures. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.    

 The notice of violation by the zoning enforcement office is 

upheld. 
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Robert Salka, resuming the Chair: 

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6130A, Application of VIII-HII 778 West Street Opco 

LLC for special exception approval to allow a change in permittee of a 

hotel liquor permit under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 778 West Street, property of VIII-HI 778 West 

Street LLC in a  zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. That there be no bar seating. 

 2. No entertainment. 

 3. A new permittee will require a new application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair noted it is just a change in permittee.  Nothing has 

really changed.  Same stipulations. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6136A, Application of Mark Zommer for special 

exception approval to modify original approval to allow outdoor patio 

music under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West 

Main Street, property of Rick A &Joanne Rice in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve  #6136A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. The noise level be to a maximum of 55 decibels as 

referenced in the town ordinance of the Town of Southington 

specifically Sections 300.1 to 300.17. 

 2. The hours be from 10:00 am  9:00 pm Sunday thru Thursday 

and 10:00 am to 10:00 pm Friday and Saturday. 

 3. No amplified music. 

 4. No live music. 

 5. The outdoor music be limited to speakers on the patio only 

which is to the south of the building. 

 6. That the approval continues unless there was a complaint in 

which case it would come back to us. 

 7. The sound levels to be determined by the police department 

through the measurement and if they are determined to be excessive 

values would constitute proof of excessive noise and a violation of 

the approval. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out this is a new area for us.  I do think 

under the right circumstances music is good for a restaurant business.  

It is an I-2 zone so it is not to be offensive to neighbors.  I think 

the Southington town ordinances speak to the level of music. 

 Mr. Pugliese said as long as they are sensitive to the neighbors 

and businesses it is a good thing. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6123A, Application of Adam Pio to Appeal the ruling 

of the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an accessory use in an 

industrial zone “Living quarters for caretaker within the principal 

structure”, under Section 15-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 135 Lazy 

Lane, property of Adam Pio in an I-2 zone.  Section references 2-

01.C.5. 

 Public hearing has been continued for 35 days. 
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 D. APPEAL #6129A, Application of Mark Zommer seeking a 40’ 

front yard setback variance to construct posts for a seasonal canopy 

over an established restaurant patio, under sections 7A-00 and 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West Main Street, property of Rick KA. 

And Joanne Rice, in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe, for discussion purposes, made a motion to approve 

#6129A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. Canopy be in accordance with the plan that was shown. 

 2. It be in a location that was shown on the sketch. 

 3. Prior to the issuance of a building permit there be a 

scale, signed drawing indicating that all of the structure and the 

posts be located within the property boundaries. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for discussion, I think Zingarella’s is a great 

restaurant; however, I take issue with the amount of use with the 

property.  We’ve already done variances for the west side as it 

relates to the building.  We’ve done a variance for the west side as 

it relates to the ice cream.  Some of the use of the property is 

actually off the property. I think it is too excessive for this 

particular site. 

 Roll Call:  Pugliese:  Yes 

    O’Keefe:  No 

    LaPorte:  No 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  Yes 

 

 The motion does not carry. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report.  There are applications for the next meeting. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:01 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

 


